

Queering Atrocity Prevention: Europe in focus

Dean Cooper-Cunningham
Detmer Kremer



Published in May 2024 by Protection Approaches, Edinburgh House, 170 Kennington Ln, London SE11 5DP.

Registered charity 1171433.

Further information can be found at protectionapproaches.org and this report will also be available at https://protectionapproaches.org/reports

© Copyright Protection Approaches and authors. Permission to quote freely from this report can be obtained from Protection Approaches. This work is licenced under a Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivatives 4.0 International License CC BY-NC-ND.

We are grateful to Dean Cooper-Cunningham and Detmer Kremer for providing their expertise in this discussion paper. As external authors, the views and opinions expressed are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views or positions of Protection Approaches.

With thanks to Corrie Hulse for copy editing this paper and to Jess Gifkins for her continued guidence.

Cover photo: 03 June, 2023 Utrecht, Netherlands, Drag queens lead Utrecht Pride boat parade protesting against anti-LBTQIA+ violence.

About the authors

Dean Cooper-Cunningham is an Assistant Professor of International Relations in the Department of Political Science at the University of Copenhagen. His research intersects feminist and queer theory, critical security studies, and visual politics. His most recent work has focused on the international politics of sex, how powerful actors in global politics strategically adopt pro- or anti-queer agendas in domestic and foreign policy, and the way that actors use the visual and the body as modes of resistance to state violence. He is co-author of 'Queering Atrocity Prevention' and the author of several articles on the subject of sexuality, gender, security, and visual and bodily forms of activism. These have appeared in the International Feminist Journal of Politics, Millennium: Journal of International Studies, Security Dialogue, and International Affairs.

Detmer Kremer is Policy, Advocacy and Communications Officer at Gender Action for Peace and Security and a co-author of 'Queering Atrocity Prevention'. His work has focused on atrocity prevention, LGBTQI+ rights, rights-based approaches to climate action, and Indigenous rights, and has worked in UN organisations as well as across Europe, North America, Southeast Asia and Small Island Developing States. He holds an MA in Human Rights from University College London, having specialized in the rights of Indigenous Peoples and state sovereignty over natural resources. He holds a BA in Anthropology, Gender Studies and Religious Studies from Bates College in the United States.

Contents

Preface	01
Introduction	03
The intersection of identity-based violence and atrocity risks	05
Acute and systemic threats against LGBTQI+ people in Europe	06
Increasing homophobia and transphobia in politics and rhetoric	06
Systemic violence: intersex surgeries	08
Anti-gender funding and its impact on sexual and gender rights	08
Homophilia in Europe: the strategic adoption of LGBTQI+ positive positions for political gain	10
Homophilic, anti-trans feminism	11
Homophilia used to cover violence against other marginalised communities	11
LGBTQI+ rights and atrocity prevention: insights on the current political landscape	12
Conclusion	15
Endnotes	16

Preface

Protection Approaches exists to transform how we understand identity-based violence and so transform how we prevent it. We address structural and physical violence against groups marginalised as 'other' locally and internationally and believe prevention requires consistent, inclusive strategies implemented through horizontal, intersectional collaboration. We look to the commonalities of violence directed towards people because of how perpetrators – whether individuals, groups or structures – conceive their victims' identities. This pathology of violence manifests in different ways and requires different strategies of prevention and response. However, it is our belief that more effective prevention requires us to first better understand the realities of how identity-based violence emerges and is perpetrated.

In mid-2020, Jess Gifkins came to Protection Approaches with the question of how to integrate LGBTQI+ persecution into an atrocity prevention framework. Jess recognised a disconnect between communities and organisations working on atrocity prevention, particularly under the banner of the 'responsibility to protect' (or R2P), and the growing backlash against LGBTQI+ people in the UK and elsewhere. Jess became Protection Approaches' Queering Atrocity Prevention Research Fellow in November 2021; and in 2022, following a collaboration between Jess, Dean Cooper-Cunningham, and Protection Approaches, we published our Queering Atrocity Prevention ideas report. This shorter discussion paper, which focuses on the region in which our organisation is based, seeks to follow on from that report, written by two of its authors. Recognising the positionality of its authors as members of the European LGBTQI+ community and of Protection Approaches as a Northbased organisation working on the prevention of identity-based violence broadly, this paper seeks to apply the lens of identity-based violence prevention to highlight the presence and prevalence in Europe of structural and acute violence based on sexual orientation and gender identity, and provide evidence of the intersectional harm perpetuated by cis-heteronormative systems in our own country and region.

Queer people's experience of genocide, crimes against humanity, and war crimes is not new yet this experience is not well known. In fact, queer people's experiences are often ignored in policy and research on identity-based violence and mass atrocity. From the Holocaust to the more recent and ongoing anti-gay purges in Chechnya – both examples of European experience – LGBTQI+ communities have been deliberately targeted by widespread, systematic campaigns that can be described as atrocity crimes. These global threats are increasing, with coordinated ultraconservative movements advocating a return to valorising the heterosexual, cis-gendered family unit over more diverse ways of living. These movements portray LGBTQI+ people as a threat to the social order, the 'traditional family', and children. The (re)imposition or intensification of heteronormative, patriarchal power structures through legislation and culture nearly always comes ahead of widespread human rights violations against LGBTQI+ people and other groups. And yet, the specific vulnerabilities faced by LGBTQI+ communities in atrocity contexts, and the intersections of sexual and gender rights with the perpetration of atrocity crimes, are largely absent from the fields of atrocity prevention research, policy and practice. So too are the histories and experiences of queer cultures and resistance.

Despite Europe's long history of mass atrocities and genocide, few people believe that the region requires what is often called 'atrocity prevention' – or efforts to prevent the widespread or systematic targeting of communities based on how perpetrating structures view their identity. This is still the case two years into Russia's second invasion of Ukraine. At the same time, it is far more commonly accepted that Europe is experiencing a surge of online and offline hate speech, divisive propaganda, the rise of conspiracy theories, and a decrease in public trust in institutions; all common crises that increase vulnerability and can foreshadow increased levels of violence against specific groups identified and pathologised as threatening, dangerous, or in some way undermining the right and correct way to live.

European states and regional institutions such as the EU have a duty to protect its populations from identity-based violence. This responsibility to prevent and to protect is as much the case within and at Europe's own borders and in its contributions abroad. More specifically, this responsibility to prevent and protect includes all people, irrespective of their sexual orientation or gender identity and must explicitly include all LGBTQI+ communities – whether within Europe or outside.

But Europe, like much of the world, is facing a prevention crisis. The rise in nationalist and exclusionary politics across the continent continues, driving discrimination, marginalisation, and persecution of all groups who have been historically made vulnerable or minoritised – and who now face new guises of hatred. Central to nationalist and exclusionary politics is a cis-heteronormative and patriarchal view of the world, the nation, and the family.

This paper demonstrates evidence of and articulates the need to first recognise rising risks against LGBTQI+ communities in Europe and raise the alarm, and then acknowledge that the current trajectory indicates wider, longer-term, and potentially more systematic or widespread risks of identity-based violence in Europe against LGBTQI+ people and other communities too commonly excluded, made vulnerable or minoritised. When the rights of some are eroded, none of us are made more safe. The history of Europe tells us this too clearly. This paper is a warning to Europe but also a call to action to those of us who believe in the prevention of a more equitable and safer world to open our understanding of where violence, democratic backsliding and insecurity come from.

Introduction

Identity-based violence perpetrated against LGBTQI+ people is on the rise across Europe, seen in the negative mobilisation of LGBTQI+ identities in political campaigns, the rise in homophobia and transphobia in political rhetoric, and in the documented increase in hate crimes against LGBTQI+ people.¹ At the same time, we have seen an increase in the incidence of mass atrocities – genocide, crimes against humanity and war crimes – across the world both in conflict and non-conflict settings.

A significant portion of modern atrocities have their roots in a particular pathology of violence motivated by, or legitimised through, a politics of identity-based grievance, discrimination and/or human rights deficits.² The Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect argues that "[s]ystematic or widespread human rights violations and abuses often serve as one of the key early warning signs of possible atrocity crimes", so "[u]nderstanding the intrinsic link between human rights violations and abuses and atrocity crimes helps clarify the root causes and drivers behind such crimes".³ Protection Approaches' Queering Atrocity Prevention report showed that anti-queer discourse and action by states and non-state actors has led to violence against actual or perceived LGBTQI+ people and communities, but has also shaped wider strategies of violence and conduct in conflict.⁴ For example, LGBTQI+ people have been targeted as part of Russia's state-directed violence internationally in Ukraine and domestically in Russia.⁵

The Queering Atrocity Prevention report underscores that despite current trends of anti-queer persecution and the intersections of LGBTQI+ people's vulnerabilities in the history of atrocity crimes, the atrocity prevention fields of practice, policy, and research have too often failed to look at, learn from, reach for, or at times even acknowledge queer experiences of atrocity crimes.⁶ This has resulted in gaps in violence prevention policies across the world. Current prevention policies do not register the flashing warning signs of violence escalation that are – or should be – set off by rising identity-based violence against LGBTQI+ people.⁷

From the Holocaust to the more recent and ongoing anti-gay purges in Chechnya – both examples of European experience – LGBTQI+ communities have been deliberately targeted by widespread, systematic campaigns that can be described as atrocity crimes. Yet, despite Europe's history of mass atrocities and genocide, few people consider that the region requires what is often called atrocity prevention – that is, efforts to prevent widespread or systematic violence.⁸

This paper argues that the rising violence experienced by LGBTQI+ people across Europe indicates patterns of discrimination and internal grievances that foreign and domestic policies must confront. European states and institutions such as the Council of Europe, the Organization for Security and Cooperation Europe, and the European Union have a duty to protect their populations from identity-based violence and mass atrocities. Taking seriously the argument that prevention must start at home, we will demonstrate in this paper why it is critical for atrocity prevention policies to focus on structures of cis-heteronormativity in which the persistent and rising homophobia and transphobia in Europe are rooted. Cis-

heteronormativity refers to the idea that being heterosexual and cisgender are the default, so-called natural or normal positions. The term captures how people are forced to adhere to these positions in direct and indirect ways, which we outline in this paper.

The aim of this paper is not to provide specific recommendations or detailed policy advice, but rather to encourage discussion of the state of LGBTQI+ protections as well as homophobic and homophilic politics in Europe and what that means for understanding and preventing identity-based violence and mass atrocities in the region. Protection Approaches focuses on transforming how identity-based violence is understood, and in so doing, contributing to the transformation of its prevention. This paper is part of this endeavour.

The intersection of identity-based violence and atrocity risks

There are a number of factors or conditions that contribute to creating an environment conducive to identity-based violence that, when left unchecked, can become widespread or systematic, including atrocity crimes such as genocide, crimes against humanity, and war crimes. These conditions include weakened state structures, economic instability, and discriminatory actions. Mass atrocity crimes can take place in or alongside situations of armed conflict and in so-called peace time. This type of violence has the potential to emerge in all societies and all states, with the following common drivers: political inequity, human rights deficits, and identity-based grievances. This means that atrocity prevention is something that must continually be practised and reflected upon by all societies, states, and regions with consistency.

Identity-based violence is any act of violence motivated by the perpetrator's conceptualisation of their victim's identity. For example, their race, gender, sexuality, religion, or political affiliation. 12 Politicised homophobia and transphobia, that is the explicit targeting of non-heterosexual and non-cisgender people for correction and/or extermination for political purposes, is a form of identity-based violence that often precipitates and lays the groundwork for mass atrocity crimes, conflict, and imperial expansionism. In a time where specifically LGBTQI+ inclusive education is targeted in states such as Hungary and the United States, we must recall another poignant, historical example: the Nazi's burning of the library of the Institut für Sexualwissenschaft, which was dedicated to gender non-conforming expertise.¹³ This destruction was followed by the coordinated closing down of civic space and intensification of the persecution of those whose perceived gender and/ or sexuality did not align with dominant norms at the time, as well as their allies.14 The Nazi assault of those perceived to be outside of the cis-heteronormative ideal was a fundamental component of Nazi ideology, political strategy, and its violent implementation. Despite forming an inextricable thread in the political ecosystem the Nazis constructed to enable, facilitate, and justify the widespread targeting of minorities during the Holocaust, this remains a largely untold and often dismissed story.15

This paper does not argue that the persecution of LGBTQI+ individuals precedes all mass atrocity crimes or that anti-LGBTQI+ violence is a pre-requisite for the determination of mass atrocities. However, such violence has often preceded violence intensification and a more rapid and severe erosion of democratic principles, including as an enabling or radicalising process on the path towards mass atrocity violence.

Acute and systemic threats against LGBTQI+ people in Europe

In Europe, there are both acute and systemic threats that are contributing to an environment conducive to the targeting of LGBTQI+ people and other marginalised communities.

In this context, and building on Johan Galtung's typology of violence, we define acute violence as personal or immediate violence committed with the intent to harm individuals based on their actual or perceived sexual orientation or gender identity.¹⁶ This includes killing, physical attacks, and verbal harassment – which may be classified as hate speech or hate crimes, depending on location. In general parlance, this is what most would identify as homophobic or transphobic violence. Systemic threats are forms of violence that are intrinsic to a particular system, often going unnoticed by those who are not impacted by them. Heteronormativity is a form of such violence that affects LGBTQI+ people. Heteronormativity is an ingrained norm shaping social and institutional fabrics in ways that exclude or discriminate against non-heterosexual individuals. It creates systemic threats by denying LGBTQI+ individuals the same opportunities and rights as their non-queer counterparts, often without a single identifiable perpetrator. In extreme forms, it includes the implementation, by relevant actors such as governments, of forced adherence to cis-heteronormativity. For example, through policy and legislation. Both acute and systemic violence are often legitimised and sustained through cultural means such as religion, ideology, language, art, science, and so on.¹⁷ In the context of homophobia, transphobia and cis-heteronormativity, cultural violence manifests in the societal norms, religious doctrines, media portrayals, and educational materials that perpetuate and enforce cis-heterosexuality as the default, natural, normal position for all people everywhere. These are not necessarily distinct forms of violence, but are interlinked parts of a continuum of violence.

Increasing homophobia and transphobia in politics and rhetoric

The recent elevation of far-right, authoritarian, and populist politicians to power across the continent of Europe – many of whom have run on homophobic and transphobic platforms that are branded as challenges to what are deemed woke agendas, cancel culture and political correctness – is deeply concerning. The result has been a creeping (re)normalisation of homophobic and transphobic discourse in mainstream politics. We have seen this, for example, in what the UK Conservative Party calls their war on woke, in former Home Secretary Suella Braverman's attacks on so-called gender ideology and various British Conservative governments' failure to legislate against conversion therapy. We have also seen it in Italian Prime Minister Giorgia Meloni's discourse about what she calls an LGBT lobby – in what is viewed as being pro-traditional family – and her government's ban on registering same-sex parenthood, as well as Hungarian Prime Minister Viktor Orbán's emphasis on the so-called traditional family and a ban on LGBTI+ propaganda that is not dissimilar to Russia's.¹⁸

Queering Atrocity Prevention, the agenda-setting paper that precedes this text, outlined how anti-queer discourse and actions by state and pseudo- or non-state actors not only leads to violence against LGBTQI+ communities but also shapes wider strategies of identity-based violence, including campaigns of mass atrocity

crimes. Despite legal and cultural shifts in more queer-friendly directions in some countries, largely intact systems of cis-heteronormativity are being reinvigorated, expanded, and instrumentalised across Europe. While there have been marked improvements in European states', the Council of Europe's, the European Court of Human Rights', and the EU's policies, guidance, and language around LGBTQI+ issues, the increasingly vocal homophobic and transphobic minority that are resistant to rights and protections for LGBTQI+ people are gaining ground.¹

Case study - United Kingdom

From 2021 to 2022, there was a 26 percent increase in hate crimes in England and Wales according to the Home Office. ²⁰ In England and Wales, all hate crime rose but the biggest increase, by 56 percent, was in relation to transphobic hate crime. This is the largest annual increase since this category of aggravation was included in hate crime reporting. The Home Office analysis puts this down to a combination of improved reporting mechanisms and the impacts of the polarising debate about trans issues in the media, including social media, over the preceding 12 months. Mainstream media outlets in particular have driven vehement and occasionally violence-inciting anti-trans and non-binary rhetoric. Young LGBTQI+ people are twice as likely as their cis-hetero peers to experience online hate speech. ²² Sexual orientation related hate crimes rose by 41 percent, again the largest annual increase since this category of aggravation was included in hate crime data in 2012.

In Scotland, while the overall number of hate crimes has decreased, hate crime connected with sexual orientation and transgender identity increased, in line with a trend since 2010 when sexual orientation and transgender identity was added to the list of aggravations. That increase was 10 percent for sexual orientation-based hate crimes and 87 percent for transgender identity between 2021 to 2022.²³ The Scottish data also showed that 77 percent of those charged with a hate crime were men. Of this 77 percent of cases, 83 percent involved an element of sexual orientation aggravated hate crime. Any prevention approaches to tackling cisheteronormativity must be able to confront the crisis of masculinity that continues to enable individual and state-level perpetrators to exact violence against LGBTQI+communities.²⁴

It is worth highlighting that in contrast to all other hate crime data, statistics for transphobic hate crime show perpetrators are frequently younger: 29 percent were reported as under 20 compared to other averages where only 13 percent were under 20. This data is not broken down by gender of the perpetrator.

Systemic violence: intersex surgeries

Intersex surgeries are one of many examples of state-endorsed, daily violence committed against queer bodies, enforced through systems that create an environment in which violence becomes omnipresent and normalised. These procedures are most commonly performed on babies, are referred to by academics and activists as intersex genital mutilation, and are non-consensual surgical interventions that impose a rigid gender binary by surgically operating on intersex bodies until they comply to what is assumed to be the normal cisgender male or female body.²⁵ It is estimated that 30,000 to 80,000 intersex children are born in Europe annually.²⁶ Almost all will experience surgery that leaves them sterilised, mutilated, and/or with loss of sexual function and sensation.²⁷ Furthermore, intersex people experience severe mental health issues, stigmatisation, and suicide rates twice as high compared to non-intersex people.²⁸ Medical violence against intersex people by medical professionals is such a systemic practice that it is relatively unacknowledged and near invisible within the societies these surgeries are practiced; the medical act appears small but is a key part of sustaining the violent structures of cis-heteronormativity by correcting what are deemed to be deviant bodies.²⁹ We do not minimise the scale of violence by using the concept small, rather we are flagging the deep normalisation of anti-intersex violence that enforces binary gender and conformity. We hold that the systematic dehumanisation of intersex people is integral to, not separate from, understanding the conditions that enable further identity-based violence.

In 2015, the Human Rights Commissioner of the Council of Europe, Silvan Agius, called for a ban on the intersex surgeries which are routinely practised across Europe.³⁰ Yet, despite persistent organising by intersex people and their allies, robust precedent from international and regional multilateral institutions on intersex surgeries meeting the threshold of torture and cruel, inhuman, or degrading treatment, as well as legislative protections for intersex children in Malta, Portugal, Albania and Greece, these surgeries remain common in most European states and are increasing in frequency in the United Kingdom.³¹

Anti-gender funding and its impact on sexual and gender rights

The rise in homophobic and transphobic politics is linked to a more generalised backlash against so-called gender ideology that has taken hold in far-right circles and targets reproductive rights, women's rights, and LGBTQI+ rights.³² The term anti-gender refers to a social and political position that opposes "women's sexual agency, gender as a social construct...sexual and gender diversity", bodily autonomy, and the de-stigmatisation of non-heteronormative sexual practices and non-cisgender identities and expressions.³³ The anti-gender movement deploys terms such as gender and gender ideology as pejoratives to undermine and discredit the discourse around gender fluidity and equality.³⁴ The term anti-gender is meant to capture the variety of actors – including conservative, traditionalist, and religious groups – operating transnationally that are committed to upholding cisheteropatriarchal sex and gender hierarchies across "all areas of social, political,

economic, and cultural life".³⁵ The movement is underpinned by specific ideological foundations that often intersect with nationalist sentiments, positing that shifts in gender norms threaten the fabric of society. Between 2008 and 2017, anti-gender funding in the United States was around US\$6.2 billion, with approximately US\$1 billion distributed worldwide.³⁶ Anti-gender politics have created conditions for rampant transphobia in many parts of the world, including and specifically Europe. Transphobia and transphobic discourse have become a dynamic and variegated political project that builds on and extends the homophobia we have seen successfully mobilised throughout history to underpin fascist and ultra conservative right-wing political projects.³⁷

Case study - Hungary

In Hungary, which the EU now considers an electoral autocracy, Victor Orbán's government has increasingly targeted LGBTQI+ people and so-called gender ideology for correction and/or erasure.³⁸ Since 2020, anti-LGBTQI+ positions have been a central pillar of Orbán and his government's discourse. Pursuing an anti-LGBTQI+ agenda, the government (ab)used COVID-19 executive emergency powers and Parliament altered the constitution to end legal gender recognition, legislated to define marriage as exclusively between a man and a woman, legislated to prevent same-sex couples from adopting children, banned the "positive promotion of non-traditional sexual behaviour or gender expression" in schools and TV shows for people under the age of 18, and has put in place legislation that stigmatises and prevents anyone experiencing gender dysphoria from receiving treatment, particularly children, on grounds of traditional Christian values.³⁹

The erosion of LGBTQI+ rights in Hungary is entwined with Orbán's role in the far-right around the world, with Hungary "increasingly seen as Russian President Vladimir Putin's Trojan horse" and Orbán giving a keynote at the Conservative Political Action Conference. 40 Orbán encouraged Christian nationalists in Europe and the US to unite forces to fend off the threat to western civilisations and the family posed by progressives. 41 Hungarian LGBTQI+ people and allies continue to resist where possible, as demonstrated in the record turnout at Budapest Pride 2023. 42

Homophilia in Europe: the strategic adoption of LGBTQI+ positive positions for political gain

Politicised homophilia is the strategic mobilisation of support for the rights and protections of some LGBTQI+ people and certain divergences from cisheteronormativity. Homophilia is when a positive position on LGBTQI+ issues is used to justify or obfuscate identity-based violence. Focusing on homophilia exposes how people, institutions, and states instrumentalise gender and sexuality for other causes.

Case study - Serbia

In 2022, Belgrade hosted EuroPride, the annual pan-European international LGBTQI+ event hosted by a different European city each year. This was a first for Southeast Europe and the event was hailed as a signal of progress around LGBTQI+ rights across eastern Europe, particularly in what are sometimes referred to as the EU's New and Prospective Member States.⁴⁴ However, Belgrade EuroPride was marked by contestation and violence. Just prior to the event starting, Serbia's right-wing, populist president, Aleksandar Vučić, cancelled EuroPride and created other obstructions to appease a loud chorus of domestic right-wing actors, his own political party, and international partners such as Vladimir Putin and Milorad Dodik. This is part of a familiar trend of far-right movements using sexuality as a political pawn when courting or clinging to power.⁴⁵

Despite attempts by the Serbian government to cancel the EuroPride march, it took place after persistent resistance by organisers and activists. However, the march was limited to a walk of less than half a kilometre through a public park with none of the flamboyance many have come to associate with Pride. 46 Since the EuroPride march went ahead, albeit in limited form and after significant concessions to right-wing opponents, Serbia can claim having hosted the event and appease the European Union to which it seeks membership.⁴⁷ Domestically, on the other hand, Vučić has been able to portray Pride as a private event imposed by foreign actors and separate from the Serbian state; and one he strongly stood up to.48 Vučić publicly communicated that his reasons for the cancellation were rooted in wider security concerns, not explicit homophobia, and showed his support for right-wing lesbian prime minister of Serbia, Ana Brnabić, as proof of his tolerance.⁴⁹ This is an example of how homophobia and homophilia get instrumentalised politically. Despite lending no meaningful state support nor providing protections to LGBTQI+ people throughout the event, Serbia successfully used LGBTQI+ people as a political pawn to signal to the EU and its partners its apparent progress on human rights while letting domestic and international anti-LGBTQI+ factions know Serbia stood up against what is known as Gayropa in Russia's illiberal geopolitical project.50

Homophilic, anti-trans feminism

Across Europe, there has been a growing movement towards a style of feminism based in essentialist ideas about sex-based rights that define womanhood through reproductive capability, and discourses about the supposed dangers trans women pose to those who they see as real or authentic women (i.e., cis women who were assigned female at birth) in single-sex spaces. ⁵¹ This shift has legitimised and normalised trans-antagonistic and trans-suspicious social and political values. ⁵² We have seen this in British MP Joanna Cherry's claim that trans-inclusive language is an "erasure" of women, lesbians, and woman-as-"sex class", and in Spain's far-right Vox party bringing challenges to self-ID laws to the country's highest court. ⁵³

These sex-based-rights and biological essentialist feminists have branded themselves as defenders and allies of lesbians – and sometimes of what is stylised as the wider LGB community, dropping the letters deemed dangerous (e.g., T), as for example the LGB Alliance does – which has given them a shield against accusations of anti-queer politics generally.⁵⁴ By including lesbians in their activism and constituting them as needing specific protections from transwomen, this marginal yet loud movement has successfully mobilised homophilia and manufactured a rift in queer activism between those that support trans people and those that do not.⁵⁵

Homophilia used to cover violence against other marginalised communities

Politicised homophilia intersects with other forms of identity-based violence when LGBTQI+ protections are utilised to justify violence against other marginalised communities. This has been a feature of debates on migration in countries in western and northern Europe where national and European identities are constructed and presented as inherently LGBTQI+ inclusive by governments, movements, and political parties vying for power.⁵⁶ In particular, voters are told by right-wing parties in states like Denmark, the Netherlands, and Sweden that LGBTQI+ citizens are under threat from homophobic and transphobic Others, often racialised as Muslims and from the South West Asian and North African region.⁵⁷ In the run-up to the 2017 elections long-standing leader of the Dutch Party for Freedom, Geert Wilders, said that "the freedom queer people have - to kiss, to get married, and to have children - is exactly what Islam fights against".58 Wilders, who has also called LGBTQI+ education in schools "a woke dictatorship", won the 2023 elections in a landslide victory. 59 Gianmaria Colpani and Adriano José Habed call this a "sexual fortress under siege" narrative. 60 Ironically, these centre and far-right movements often seek to further erode LGBTQI+ protections within the states they operate.61

Case study - Italy

In September 2022, Italy elected a new government led by far-right politician Giorgia Meloni. Meloni and her party, Brothers of Italy, pose a significant human rights challenge not just to LGBTQI+ people but to asylum seekers, women, and other marginalised groups. ⁶² Brothers of Italy have a history of actively blocking queer positive policies on grounds that so-called gender ideology poses a threat to Italian society. This includes a bill proposed in 2021 that would have made violence against LGBTQI+ people a hate crime. Through her party, Meloni also has closely aligned herself with the transnational anti-abortion and anti-LGBTQI+ organisation World Congress of Families (WCF) – a central institution for the far-right – which was a joint project between Russian and US evangelicals who constituted themselves as defending what they claim to be traditional family values. It has been classified by the Southern Poverty Law Center as an anti-LGBT hate group. ⁶³

Meloni has aligned herself very closely with Orbán. She recently declared her opposition to queerness in a speech to the far-right Vox party in Spain: "Yes to the natural family, no to the LGBT lobby, yes to sexual identity, no to gender ideology..." Meloni's discourse is rooted in a similar form of cis-heteronormativity to Putin's heteronormative internationalist geopolitical project and revolves around the constitution of the so-called natural family as existentially threatened by non-heterosexual and non-binary and trans individuals.

As we saw from Meloni's election campaign, which not only ran with a pledge to defend the traditional family but on an anti-immigrant, anti-asylum, anti-reproductive rights platform, political homophobia and transphobia do not usually occur in isolation but at the intersection of other oppressive political positions that connect race, ethnicity, gender, religion, class, and other identities as targets.

LGBTQI+ rights and atrocity prevention: insights on the current political landscape

In a marked shift, more civil society organisations that focus on atrocity prevention and wider peace and security concerns are explicitly considering LGBTQI+ populations in their work. They are also collaborating with the LGBTQI+ communities and organisations that have long-since been leading this work, regardless of whether they have used the language of atrocity prevention or not.⁶⁶ This can be seen in those that have been able to publicly commit to centring these populations in their work.⁶⁷ Recently there have been some positive changes towards wider recognition that queer perspectives are critical to understanding, resolving, mitigating the effects of, and preventing armed conflict, mass atrocity crimes, and humanitarian crises.⁶⁸ Yet, this shift still predominately holds its focus outside of Europe.

In the multilateral, intergovernmental space there are further indications of a positive shift, including the report to the General Assembly by the United Nations Independent Expert on protection against violence and discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity.⁶⁹ In March 2023, the United Nations Security Council convened an Arria-Formula meeting focused on the integration of LGBTQI+ people's perspectives into its work.70 The US ambassador to the UN, Linda Thomas-Greenfield, stated that LGBTQI+ people have "unique perspectives, challenges, and vulnerabilities in situations of armed conflict and post-conflict situations" that the council must better understand in order to "take action on these issues". 71 The UK Representative reiterated the importance of the Arria meeting, stating that "we need to enhance the inclusion and visibility of LGBTQI+ persons" in crisis response planning and that the international community "must focus on atrocity prevention" to quell "the rise of violence against LGBTQI+ persons in all regions inside and outside of conflict settings".⁷² While Arria-Formula meetings do not have binding outcomes, they provide important opportunities to bring together UN Security Council members around important topics that often may be too controversial to productively raise within the formal council meetings.

Women, Peace and Security (WPS) is a widely adopted policy framework that recognises the unique role gender – with a focus on the experiences and expertise of women and girls – plays in achieving sustainable international peace and security. Over half of UN member states have WPS National Action Plans (NAPs), which guide state level implementation of these commitments. Alongside participation, protection and relief, prevention is one of the four core pillars of WPS and therefore provides a crucial entry point to further the intersection of gender and prevention as many states, including the United Kingdom, have well-developed domestic WPS policy architectures. Internationally, 16 states currently reference the risks LGBTQI+ people face during conflict to various extents.⁷⁴ This inclusion often focuses on the participation and relief pillars, meaning there is a clear need for LGBTQI+ inclusion under WPS prevention obligations.75 Only Ireland's commits to a queer-inclusive WPS domestically "on the island of Ireland". The Centre for Feminist Foreign Policy notes that "[m]ost NAPs, including the EU Strategic Approach to WPS, do not refer to people with diverse SOGIESC [Sexual Orientation, Gender Identity, Gender Expression, and Sex Characteristics], and overlook intersectional discriminations".77

Additionally, the United States' most recent Strategy to Anticipate, Prevent, and Respond to Atrocities includes a brief reference to LGBTQI+ people's persecution, USAID has published an LGBTQI+ Inclusive Development Policy, the Council of Europe has noted how anti-queer social values and politics can fuel broadscale conflict, and the UK International Development Committee indicated that sexual orientation must be included in atrocity prevention frameworks. The UK government fund that contributes to Protection Approaches' Queering Atrocity Prevention Programme supports LGBTQI+ inclusive approaches to WPS, conflict, and atrocity prevention.

These significant and, to many members of the community, long overdue shifts are opening up new opportunities where these organisations, perspectives, sectors, and experts can come together to listen to the expertise of LGBTQI+ communities and movements and work collaboratively – whether in policy structures, civil society, or donor communities – towards more integrated, inclusive, and intersectional understandings of identity-based violence and its prevention.

Conclusion

Building upon the Queering Atrocity Prevention report, this paper demonstrates evidence of and articulates the need to recognise rising risks against LGBTQI+ communities in Europe. In doing so it also raises the alarm. It argues that current trajectories indicate wider, longer-term, and potentially more systematic or widespread risks of identity-based violence in Europe against LGBTQI+ people and others. Using the existing Queering Atrocity Prevention report's findings as a point of departure, we make the case that there is a need for increased work on LGBTQI+ rights in Europe to address the rise of identity-based violence against LGBTQI+ communities and others.

Anti-LGBTQI+ politics are indicative of processes of democratic backsliding, shifts towards authoritarian politics, human rights deficits, and can signal increased risks of physical and structural identity-based violence on a widespread or systematic scale – often aimed directly at LGBTQI+ communities, but as this paper argues, also posing significant risks for many other, often marginalised communities. This report argues that cis-heteronormativity, as an embedded system and pervasive ideology, entrenches the dehumanization of LGBTQI+ people, legitimises repression, and ultimately shapes violence enacted against LGBTQI+ people and other marginalised communities. It also argues that the rising violence experienced by LGBTQI+ people across Europe indicate patterns of discrimination and internal grievances that foreign and domestic policies must confront. Left unchecked, these trends evolve, posing risks to LGBTQI+ people, to others who are minoritised or excluded, and ultimately the general population.

As noted elsewhere in Protection Approaches' work, Europe – like much of the world – is facing a prevention crisis. The recent rise in nationalist and exclusionary politics across the continent is not outside of the region's historical experience but is more starkly in contrast with the projected European leadership on the world stage for rights, equality, and freedoms. This paper has not uncovered new harms but rather sought to spotlight embedded structures and cultures of binary and exclusionary visions of gender, family, sexual orientation, and expression that continue to evolve, driving discrimination, marginalisation, and persecution of LGBTQI+ people and who now face new guises of hatred. At the core of European nationalist and exclusionary politics is a cis-heteronormative and patriarchal view of the world, the nation, and the family that must be understood, confronted, and dismantled if Europe is indeed to become a region where people are able to thrive because of rather than despite who they are.

Endnotes

- While we acknowledge the recent turn in policymaking circles to the term SOGIE, we have opted to use the terms queer and LGBTQI+ to refer to those whose sexual orientation and/or gender identity falls outside cis-hetero norms. We acknowledge that no acronym (e.g., LGBTQI+) can account for the diversity of sexual desire and gender identity or expression, but use the identity-based LGBTQI+ acronym because it is often, on account of being read as L/G/B/T/Q/I/+, that individuals are subject to violence and even atrocity crimes. This paper is about violence and atrocity crimes motivated by (presumed) identity, and while we acknowledge that sexual desire ought not be elevated to an identity in its own right, all kinds of so-called deviant sexualities often function as an identity category that perpetrators assign to those targeted. Hence, in this case, LGBTQI+ seems most appropriate when referring to specific groups.; On hate crime statistics, see: ILGA-Europe, "Annual Review of the Human Rights Situation of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans and Intersex People in Europe and Central Asia," 2023
- 2. Kate Ferguson and Fred Carver, "Being the Difference: A Primer for States Wishing to Prevent Atrocity Crimes in the Mid-Twenty-First Century," Protection Approaches, 2021
- "The Relationship Between Violations and Abuses of Human Rights and the Commission of Atrocity Crimes," Global Centre for the Responsibility to Protect, 2021; see also: "Framework of Analysis for Atrocity Crimes," UN Office on Genocide Prevention and the Responsibility to Protect, 2014
- Jess Gifkins, Dean Cooper-Cunningham, Kate Ferguson, Detmer Kremer, and Farida Mostafa, "Queering Atrocity Prevention," Protection Approaches, March 2022
- 5. Civil society organisations, international organisations, and media outlets have documented strategies of violence and attacks during the Ukrainian conflict commissioned on the basis of suspected, perceived, and/or actual queerness, and academics and NGOs have demonstrated how Russia has legitimised its invasion of Ukraine through a discourse of European sexual decadence. For examples, see inter alia: Nash Svit Center, "LGBTQ and War," 2022; Nash Svit Center, "The Battle for Freedom: LGBTQ Situation in Ukraine in 2022," 2023; Finbarr Toesland, "Russian Soldiers Accused of Targeted Anti-Gay Attacks in Ukraine," openDemocracy, 16 November 2022; Amy Mackinnon, Robbie Gramer and Jack Detsch, "Russia Planning Post-Invasion Arrest and Assassination Campaign in Ukraine, U.S. Officials Say," Foreign Policy, 18 February 2022; Cathy Young, "Blaming the Ukraine Invasion on ... the Gays?" Cato Institute, 9 March 2022; Emil Edenborg, "Putin's Anti-Gay War on Ukraine," Boston Review, 14 March 2022; Hromadske, "How LGBT People Are Treated in Russia-Occupied Territories," 28 June 2019; Gifkins, et al., "Queering Atrocity Prevention"
- Jess Gifkins and Dean Cooper-Cunningham, "Queering the Responsibility to Protect," International Affairs, 2023; Lily Nellans, "A Queer(er) Genocide Studies," Genocide Studies and Prevention, vol. 14, no. 3, 2020; Matthew Waites, "Genocide and Global Queer Politics," Journal of Genocide Research, vol. 20, no. 1, 2018, pp. 44-67; David Eichert, "Expanding the Gender of Genocidal Sexual Violence: Towards the Inclusion of Men, Transgender Women, and People Outside the Binary," UCLA Journal of International Law and Foreign Affairs, vol. 25, no. 2, 2021, pp. 158-199; Patrick Vernon, "Queering Genocide as a Performance of Heterosexuality," Millennium, vol. 49, no. 2, 2021, pp. 248-279; United Nations Independent Expert on protection against violence and discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity, "Protection against violence and discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity," A/75/235, 17 July 2022

- 7. Gifkins and Cooper-Cunningham, "Queering the Responsibility to Protect"; Jamie J. Hagen, "Queering Women, Peace and Security," International Affairs, vol. 92, no. 2, March 2016, pp. 313-332; International Alert, "Breaking the Binary: LGBT+ Inclusive Approach to the Women, Peace and Security Agenda in Nepal and Myanmar," December 2022; Outright International, "LGBTQ Lives in Conflict and Crisis: A Queer Agenda for Peace, Security and Accountability," 7 February 2023; Human Rights Watch, and Outright International, "Even If You Go to the Skies, We'll Find You': LGBT People in Afghanistan after the Taliban Takeover," 26 January 2022; UN Independent Expert on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity, "Protection against Violence," 2022
- 8. There is growing recognition of the current risk of atrocity violence within Europe since the revelation of apparent atrocity crimes in the war in Ukraine have emerged following Russia's 2014 and 2022 invasions. However, as the perpetrator of such crimes, Russia is regularly constituted as not-really-European or out of step with European values. This risk is largely seen as anomalous with the wider region. See: Yvonne Dutton and Milena Sterio, "The War in Ukraine and the Legitimacy of the International Criminal Court," Just Security, 30 August 2022
- Cecilia Jacob, "Mainstreaming Atrocity Prevention: Foreign Policy and Promotion of Human Rights for Atrocity Prevention" Oxford Institute for Ethics, Law, and Armed Conflict, November 2022
- 10. While an exception to the EU's recent internal focus on Hungary and Poland's homophobic legislation, which has included legal action and a campaign to promote Europe as an LGBTQI+ Freedom Zone, atrocity prevention is still housed under its External Action arm, indicating that atrocity prevention is deemed a matter of external policy. In his successful campaign for the Polish Prime Ministership, Donald Tusk committed to relaxing abortion laws, enabling same-sex civil partnerships, and simplifying gender recognition legal procedures. In February 2024, the Polish state broadcaster also issued a public apology for its role in past propagating anti-LGBTQI+ views. Furthermore, as Gifkins and Cooper-Cunningham show, the link between politicised homophobia and wider patterns of violence has not been made. In this sense, atrocity prevention has not been fully directed internally. Gifkins and Cooper-Cunningham, "Queering the Responsibility to Protect"
- 11. Protection Approaches uses a combined analysis of risk factors taken from publicly available risk frameworks, its understanding of identity-based violence, and from community consultations. For publicly available resources see: Andy Fearn and Kate Ferguson "A Gathering Storm; Assessing risks of identity-based violence in Britain," Protection Approaches, 2019; United Nations Development Programme, "Preventing Violent Extremism through Inclusive Development and the Promotion of Tolerance and Respect for Diversity," 2016; United Nations, "Framework of Analysis for Atrocity Crimes," 2014
- Protection Approaches, "Identity-based Violence," https:// protectionapproaches.org/identity-based-violence
- 13. See the Hungary case study in this paper, and Ella Creamer, "'Eating Away at Democracy': Book Bans in US Public Schools Rise by a Third in a Year," The Guardian, 22 September 2023
- Hans Sulzenbacher, "'Homosexual' Men in Vienna, 1938," in Opposing Fascism: Community, Authority, and Resistance in Europe, Tim Kirk, Anthony McElligott ed., Cambridge University Press, 1999, pp. 150-162

- 15. Heinz Heger, The Men with the Pink Triangle, trans. by David Fernbach, London: Gay Men's Press, 1980
- 16. Johan Galtung, "Violence, Peace, and Peace Research," Journal of Peace Research, vol. 6 no. 3, 1969, pp. 167-191Johan Galtung, "Cultural Violence," Journal of Peace Research, vol. 27, no. 3, 1990, pp. 291-305
- 17. Johan Galtung, "Cultural Violence," Journal of Peace Research, vol. 27, no. 3, 1990, pp. 291-305
- 18. Rajeev Syal, "Suella Braverman Claims 'Hurricane' of Mass Migration Coming to UK," The Guardian, 3 October 2023; Gay. it, "Ora Giorgia Meloni Prende in Giro la Comunità LGBTQIA+: 'Quando Sono Stanca Divento Aggressive," 22 July 2022; El País, "Italian Government Limits Parental Rights of Gay Couples," 14 March 2023; Cabinet Office of the Prime Minister, "Speech by Prime Minister Viktor Orbán at the opening of CPAC Texas," 4 August 2022; ILGA-Europe, "Hungary," 2023, https://www.ilga-europe.org/sites/default/files/2023/hungary.pdf
- 19. Council of Europe Committee of Ministers, "Recommendation Cm/Rec(2010)5 of the Committee of Ministers to Member States on Measures to Combat Discrimination on Grounds of Sexual Orientation or Gender Identity," 10 March 2010; Council of Europe, "Combating Discrimination on Grounds of Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity in Council of Europe Member States," November 2019; Council of Europe, "Thematic Report on Legal Gender Recognition in Europe," June 2022; Council of Europe, "Guide on the Case-Law of the European Convention of Human Rights," 31 August 2022; European Parliament, "Russia's War on Ukraine: The Situation of LGBTI People," 5 June 2022; European Parliament, "European Parliament Resolution of 11 March 2021 on the Declaration of the EU as an LGBTQI Freedom Zone," 2021/2557(RSP), 2021; European Parliament, "European Parliament Resolution of 14 February 2019 on the Future of the LGBTI List of Actions (2019-2024)," 2019/2573(RSP), 23 December 2020; European Commission, "Trans and intersex equality rights in Europe – A comparative analysis," 2018
- UK Home Office, "Hate Crime, England and Wales, 2021 to 2022," https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/hate-crimeengland-and-wales-2021-to-2022/hate-crime-england-andwales-2021-to-2022
- Conor Clark, "Exclusive: 9 in 10 People Believe UK Media's Reporting on So-Called 'Trans Debate' Is Harmful," Gay Times, 30 March 2022; Shon Faye, The Transgender Issue: Trans Justice is Justice for All, Verso Books, 2021
- 22. Alex Hern, "Young LGBTQ+ People More Than Twice as Likely to Experience Hate Speech Online," The Guardian, 17 October 2022
- 23. Scotland's Prosecution Service, "Hate Crime in Scotland, 2021-22," 14 June 2022
- 24. Koen Slootmaeckers, "Nationalism as Competing Masculinities: Homophobia as a Technology of Othering for Hetero- and Homonationalism," Theory and Society, vol. 48, 9 March 2019, pp. 239-265
- 25. Markus Bauer, Daniela Truffer, and Daniela Crocetti, "Intersex Human Rights," The International Journal of Human Rights, vol. 24, no. 6, 2020, pp. 724-749
- 26. Eurostat, "Fertility Statistics," https://ec.europa.eu/

- eurostat/statistics-explained/index.php?title=Fertility_statistics#:~:text=4.1%20million%20babies%20born%20in%20the%20EU%20in%202020.&text=1.50%20live%20births%20per%20woman,Malta%20to%201.83%20in%20France
- "Human Rights and Intersex People," Council of Europe, April 2015
- 28. Morgan Carpenter, "The Human Rights of Intersex People," Reproductive Health Matters, vol. 24, no. 47, 2016, pp. 74-84; Council of Europe, "Human Rights and Intersex People"; M Joycelyn Elders, David Satcher, and Richard Carmona, "Re-Thinking Genital Surgeries on Intersex Infants," Palm Center: Blueprints for Sound Public Policy, June 2017
- 29. This analytical point on smallness is inspired by Omar Shahabudin McDoom's work on radicalisation, which outlines how wider forms of violence always begin with smaller acts. See: Omar Shahabudin McDoom, "Radicalization as Cause and Consequence of Violence in Genocides and Mass Killings," Violence: An international Journal, vol. 1, no. 1, 2020
- 30. Council of Europe, "Human Rights and Intersex People"
- 31. OHCHR, UN Women, UNAIDS, UNDP, UNFPA, UNICEF, and WHO, "Eliminating Forced, Coercive and Otherwise Involuntary Sterilization," 2014; European Parliament, "European Parliament Resolution of 14 February 2019 on the Rights of Intersex People," (2018/2878(RSP)), 14 February 2019; United Nations Committee on the Elimination of Discrimination against Women, "Concluding Observations on the Combined Sixth and Seventh Periodic Reports of Luxembourg," CEDAW/C/LUX/CO/6-7, 2018; United Nations Committee on the Rights of the Child, "List of Issues Prior to Submission of the Combined Fifth and Sixth Periodic Reports of Luxembourg," CRC/C/LUX/QPR/5-6, 2019; United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, "End Violence and Harmful Medical Practices on Intersex Children and Adults, UN and Regional Experts Urge," Press Release, 24 October 2016, https://www.ohchr.org/en/2016/10/ intersex-awareness-day-wednesday-26-october; International Commission of Jurists, "The Yogyakarta Principles Plus 10," 10 November 2017; Commissioner, United Nations Human Rights Office of the High Commissioner, "A Step Forward for Intersex Visibility and Human Rights," 25 September 2015; ILGA Europe, "Protecting Intersex People in Europe: A Toolkit for Law and Policymakers," 19 May 2019; Emma Powys Maurice, "Albania Just Made the Historic Move to Ban Unnecessary Genital Surgeries on Intersex Children," Pink News, 6 July 2020; Reuters, "Greece Bans 'Sex-Normalising' Surgeries on Intersex Babies," 20 July 2022; Carpenter, "The Human Rights of Intersex People"; Morgan Carpenter, "The 'Normalization' of Intersex Bodies and 'Othering' of Intersex Identities in Australia," Journal of Bioethical Inquiry, vol. 15, no. 4, December 2018, pp. 487-495; Bauer, Truffer, and Crocetti. "Intersex Human Rights"
- 32. Jude Ellison S. Doyle, "How the Far-Right is Turning Feminists into Fascists," Xtra, 1 April 2022
- Dr Elizabeth Corredor and Dr Jamie J. Hagen, "Populist and Illiberal Politics: Protecting LGBTQ+ People with the Women, Peace, and Security Agenda," New Lines Institute, 15 November 2023
- 34. Corredor and Hagen, "Populist and Illiberal Politics"
- 35. Corredor and Hagen, "Populist and Illiberal Politics"

- United Nations General Assembly, "Report of the Independent Expert on protection against violence and discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity," A/76/152, 15 July 2021
- 37. Gifkins et al., "Queering Atrocity Prevention"; Gifkins and Cooper-Cunningham, "Queering the Responsibility to Protect"; United Nations General Assembly, Human Rights Council, "The Law of Inclusion: report of the Independent Expert on protection against violence and discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity," A/HRC/47/27, 3 June 2021
- 38. European Parliament, "MEPs: Hungary Can No Longer Be Considered a Full Democracy," Press Release, 15 September 2022, https://www.europarl.europa.eu/news/en/pressroom/20220909IPR40137/meps-hungary-can-no-longer-beconsidered-a-full-democracy
- 39. Agnes Batory, "More Power, Less Support: The Fidesz Government and the Coronavirus Pandemic in Hungary," Government and Opposition, 2022, pp. 1-17; Graeme Reid, "Hungary's Path Puts Everyone's Rights in Danger," Human Rights Watch, 6 October 2021; France24, "Hungary's Controversial Anti-LGBT Law Goes into Effect Despite EU Warnings," 7 July 2021; Human Rights Watch, "Hungary Country Report," 2021
- 40. Rosa Balfour, "How a Far-Right Victory in Italy Might Ripple through the EU," Carnegie Europe, 29 September 2022; Natalie Allison and Lamar Johnson, "Orbán Gets Warm CPAC Reception after 'Mixed Race' Speech Blowback," Politico, 4 August 2022
- 41. David Smith, "Orbán Urges Christian Nationalists in Europe and US to 'Unite Forces' at CPAC," The Guardian Weekly, 4 August 2022; Global Philanthropy Project, "Meet the Moment: A Call for Progressive Philanthropic Response to the Anti-Gender Movement," 12 November 2020
- 42. Boldizsar Gyori, "Thousands Join Budapest Pride in Protest at State's Anti-LGBT Moves," Reuters, 15 July 2023
- 43. Dean Cooper-Cunningham, "The International Politics of Sex: Visual Activism in Response to Russian State Homophobia," University of Copenhagen, 2021, pp. 8
- Koen Slootmaeckers, Coming In: Sexual Politics and EU Accession in Serbia, Manchester University Press, 2023
- 45. Gifkins et al., "Queering Atrocity Prevention"; Slootmaeckers, Coming In; Rita Abrahamsen, "The Right Family: The Personal is Geopolitical," Centre for International Policy Studies, 14 Dec 2020
- 46. Koen Slootmaeckers shared his experience of how events unfolded in Belgrade, detailing violence from far-right groups and how the march was constituted by officials as a guided walk to an event (the Pride concert inside a stadium) to appease homophobic far-right protesters.
- 47. European Union, Statement by the Spokesperson on the Announcements of the Cancellation of EuroPride in Belgrade, 1 September 2022, https://www.eeas.europa.eu/eeas/statement-spokesperson-announcements-cancellation-europride-belgrade_en
- 48. Evelyne Paradis, "EuroPride Was Not a Political Victory We Walked into a Trap," Openly, 20 September 2022

- 49. City University of London, "Serbia Banning EuroPride 2022 Shows Hard-Won Progress for LGBTQ+ Rights is Under Threat," Press Release, 25 September 2022, https://www.city.ac.uk/ news-and-events/news/2022/09/serbia-banning-europride-2022-shows-hard-won-progress-for-lgbtq-rights-is-underthreat
- 50. Tanya Domi and Ivana Stradner, "Serbia's Move to Cancel EuroPride Shows How Vučić Plays Off West Against Russia and His Base," Just Security, 15 September 2022
- 51. Ayesha Khan, Emilie Tant, and Caroline Harper, "Facing the Backlash: What is Fuelling Anti-Feminist and Anti-Democratic Forces?" ALiGN, 10 July 2023; Ayesha Khan, Emilie Tant, Ján Michalko, "Where Next for Feminist Foreign Policy on Countering Anti-Gender Backlash?" ODI, 1 November 2023; United Nations Independent Expert on protection against violence and discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender, "Reports on Gender: The Law of Inclusion & Practices of Exclusion," 2021; Centre for Feminist Foreign Policy, "Power Over Rights: Understanding and Countering the Anti-Gender Campaigns," 15 November 2022
- 52. We define trans-antagonistic values and policies as those that actively oppose or are hostile to transgender people and their rights and trans-suspicious values and policies as not overtly hostile but characterised by scepticism or doubt about the legitimacy or authenticity of trans identities. Trans-antagonism can manifest in explicit discrimination, denial of rights, and support for policies that harm transgender individuals. Transsuspicion can lead to questioning the necessity or validity of transgender people's experiences and rights.; The Right Lube, "Transphobia in the UK: Why is the UK media so transphobic?" https://www.therightlube.co.uk/transphobia-in-the-uk, accessed 24 Oct 2022; United Nations Independent Expert on sexual orientation and gender identity, "Country Visit to the United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland (24 April 5 May 2023)," 5 May 2023
- 53. Joanna Cherry, "How it's Possible to Support Rights of Trans People AND Women," JoannaCherry.Scot, 2022; Jennifer O'Mahony, "Top Spanish Court Considers Far-Right Challenge to LGBT Law," AP News, 9 May 2023
- LGB signals the parts of the acronym specifying lesbian, gay, and bisexual.
- Lily Wakefield, "LGB Alliance: Anti-Trans Lobby Group's Troubling, Ugly History," Pink News, 14 September 2022
- 56. Phillip Ayoub and David Paternotte, "Europe and LGBT rights: A Conflicted Relationship," in The Oxford Handbook of Global LGBT and Sexual Diversity Politics, M Bosia, SM McEvoy, and M Rahman, eds., Oxford University Press, 2019, pp. 1–17; Łukasz Szulc, "Uncanny Europe and Protective Europeanness: When European Identity Becomes a Queerly Viable Option," Sociology, vol. 56, no. 2, August 2022
- 57. Manju Reijmer, "Hoe Wilders Homorechten Tot Wapen Maakte Tegen Moslims," ExpresZo, 15 March 2017; Ben Margulies, "Why Europe Should Worry About Thierry Baudet," EUROPP LSE Blogs, 24 April 2019; Johanne Mygind and Anders Rasmussen, "Homoer og hovedtørklæder," Counterpoint, 2013; Anders Rasmussen, "Headscarfs and Homosexuals Feminist Ideals in Xenophobic Politics," openDemocracy, 26 November 2012; Francesca Romana Ammaturo, "The 'Pink Agenda': Questioning and Challenging European Homonationalist Sexual Citizenship,"

Sociology, vol. 49, no. 6, 2015; Andrew D.J. Shield, "'We All Have a Responsibility...to Save Them': Immigrants, Gays, and Those Caught in Between," in Immigrants on Grindr: Race, Sexuality and Belonging Online, Palgrave MacMillan Cham, 2019; Katharina Kehl, "'In Sweden, Girls Are Allowed to Kiss Girls, and Boys Are Allowed to Kiss Boys': Pride Järva and the Inclusion of the 'LGBT Other' in Swedish Nationalist Discourses," Sexualities, vol. 21, no. 4, 2018; Claus Blok Thomsen, "Før var de homofobiske. Nu er Sverigedemokraterna ved at blive helte i dele af Igbt+-miljøet," Politiken, 9 July 2023

- 58. Reijmer, Hoe Wilders, 2017, translated by author.
- OUTtv, "Wilders: Voorlichting Over LGBT+ op Scholen is 'Woke-Dictatuur," 22 September 2021; Paul Kirby and Anna Holligan, "Dutch Election: Anti-Islam Populist Geert Wilders Wins Dramatic Victory," BBC, 23 November 2023
- 60. Gianmaria Colpani and Adriano José Habed, "'In Europe It's Different': Homonationalism and Peripheral Desires for Europe," in LGBT Activism and the Making of Europe: A Rainbow Europe?, Phillip Ayoub and David Patternotte, eds., Palgrave Macmillan, 2014, pp. 73-93
- 61. Kehl, "In Sweden"; Joshua Tschantret, "Cleansing the Caliphate: Insurgent Violence against Sexual Minorities," International Studies Quarterly, vol. 62, no. 2, 2018, pp. 260-273
- 62. Alessandra Vescio, "'I'm Scared That the Rights We Have Today Will Be Under Attack," openDemocracy, 6 September 2022
- 63. Rita Abrahamsen and Michael C. Williams, "Transnational Nationalists: Building a Global Radical Right," Political Insights vol. 14, no. 3, 2023; Southern Poverty Law Center, "World Congress of Families," https://www.splcenter.org/fighting-hate/extremist-files/group/world-congress-families, accessed on 13 December 2023
- 64. Maggie Baska, "Italy's 'Next PM' Giorgia Meloni Is a Far-Right Leader Who Rallied Against 'LGBT Lobbies,'" Pink News, 26 September 2022
- 65. Gifkins et al., "Queering Atrocity Prevention"; Cooper-Cunningham, "The International Politics of Sex"
- 66. Within Europe, this movement includes many actors, of which so many are not named. ILGA-Europe's membership is one place to learn more: https://www.ilga-europe.org/about-us/membership/
- 67. "Sector Statement on Queering Atrocity Prevention," Protection Approaches, 8 June 2022; Dean Cooper-Cunningham, J. Hagen, A. Akbary, M. Ayazi, A. Bohémier, E. Chen, N. Ghoshal, J. Hills, D. Kremer, and C. Passaniti Mezzano, et al "Queering Peace and Security: Recommendations to the United Nations Independent Expert on Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity," University of Sheffield, 2023; Ndeye Sow, Charlotte Onslow, Swechchha Dahal, and Anthony Pemberton, "Breaking the Binary: LGBT+ Inclusive Approach to the Women, Peace and Security Agenda in Nepal and Myanmar," International Alert, September 2022
- 68. Gifkins and Cooper-Cunningham, "Queering the Responsibility to Protect"; Dean Cooper-Cunningham, Jamie Hagen, Maria Susana Peralta, and Jess Gifkins, "Can the U.N. Protect Queer Rights?" Foreign Policy, 28 July 2023; Sow, Onslow, Dahal, and Pemberton, "Breaking the Binary"; Outright International, "LGBTQ Lives in Conflict and Crisis: A Queer Agenda for Peace, Security, and Accountability," February 2023

- 69. United Nations General Assembly, "Protection against violence and discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity," A/77/235, 27 July 2022
- 70. Security Council Report, "UN Security Council Working Methods: Arria-formula meetings," 16 December 2020
- 71. United Nations Security Council, "United Nations Security Council Arria-Formula Meeting: Integrating the Human Rights of LGBTI Persons into the Council's Mandate for Maintaining International Peace and Security," Filmed 20 March 2023, United Nations Department of Global Communications, https://media.un.org/en/asset/k13/k133or09cy
- 72. United Nations Security Council, "Arria-Formula Meeting,"; A representative from the UK speaks at 1:09:48
- 73. United Nations Regional Centre for Preventative Diplomacy for Central Asia, "Women, Peace and Security," 2020; Foreign, Commonwealth & Development Office, "UK Women, Peace and Security National Action Plan 2023 to 2027," 23 February 2023; For a full database of all available National Action Plans, see https://1325naps.peacewomn.org/
- 74. According to the LSE and University of Sydney WPS NAPs database, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Ireland, Japan, the Netherlands, South Africa, and the United States of America mention the following in their NAP: LGBQ OR LGBT OR LGBTQ OR LGBTQI OR LGBTQIA OR gay OR lesbian OR queer OR homosexual. The Centre for Feminist Foreign Policy expands this list to include: Albania, Argentina, Croatia, Germany, Norway, Sweden, Switzerland, the United Kingdom, and Uruguay. In 2023, Colombia published its first NAP, which emphasised intersectionality and queer inclusiveness. In 2016, Italy included LGBTQI+ issues in its NAP but removed this in its 2016 and 2020 NAPs. See: https://centreforfeministforeignpolicy. org/2023/09/25/guidebook-lgbtqi-groups-in-the-wpsarchitecture/; https://www.wpsnaps.org; https://rutapacifica. org.co/wp/wp-content/uploads/2023/11/Una-Aliazan-parasuperar-23-anos-sin-PNA-2.pdf
- 75. Outright International, "LGBTQ Lives"
- 76. Government of Ireland, "Women, Peace and Security: Ireland's Third National Action Plan for the Implementation of UNSCR 1325 and Related Resolutions (2019 – 2024)," 2019; Centre for Feminist Foreign Policy, "Towards a Meaningful Inclusion of LGBTQI+ Groups in the Women, Peace and Security Architecture: A Practical Guidebook," 25 September 2023
- 77. Centre for Feminist Foreign Policy, "Towards a Meaningful Inclusion," pp. 23
- 78. US Department of State, "2022 United States Strategy to Anticipate, Prevent, and Respond to Atrocities," 15 July 2022; USAID, "LGBTQI+ Inclusive Development Policy," August 2023; Parliamentary Assembly, "Combating Rising Hate against LGBTI People in Europe," Council of Europe, Resolution 2417, 25 January 2022; European Court of Human Rights, "Guide on the Case-Law"; House of Commons International Development Committee, "From Srebrenica to a Safer Tomorrow: Preventing Future Mass Atrocities around the World," 11 October 2022
- 79. "A Gathering Storm," Protection Approaches, 2019; "Europe's Prevention Crisis; How can civil society respond?," Protection Approaches, 2019

